


Vernhams Dean Parish Council
Notes of the Meeting held via Zoom
11th January 2021
1. Present:
Richard Winch RW	Haydn Watkins HW	Adrian Butt AB	Nigel Palmer NP
Julie Drury JD	Mark Doherty MD		Glyn Seymour GS	David Christy DC
2. In attendance: 	Karen Nightingale KN 	Kirsty North Cllr KN
Members of the Public: 1
3. Apologies:
Phil North Cllr PN

4. Register of Interests.	
None registered.

5. Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the meeting 14th December 2020 were agreed and signed. 
6. Public Participation
It was noted that The Old Chapel is now back on the open market and is due to be sold at auction on February 12th. The legal pack is not yet available but the Chairman has requested a copy to be sent as soon as it is.  Once this has been obtained it will be circulated and a form of words agreed if there is any mis-information contained in it and this will subsequently be sent back to the vendors solicitors/agent in an attempt to avoid a similar difficult situation arising with any new owner. A solicitor working on behalf of a parishioner has given 21 days notice in writing of the boundary dispute but has had no response as yet although it appears the owners of the chapel have admitted that the boundary is as understood by “Cheyneys”.  It was asked whether such a dispute can be put on the land register to be flagged up during any searches. A solicitor would need to advise on this.

7. Matters Arising
All new residents have been advised of the Emergency Flood Plan.
The list of drains to be cleared had been sent to HCC and the following response had been received: Hampshire Highways have arranged for Flood warning signs to be placed in advance to warn motorists of the risk of flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill. Currently there is nowhere for the water to flow off the carriageway to at this location. There is a desire to create a pond/nature reserve area on the adjacent field here which would help drain the carriageway and prevent the flooding, but as yet this has not progressed due to the difficulty that the level of the land presents. A meeting with the principal engineer is scheduled and sandbags have been provided to Well Cottage. 
The Highway drainage on the corner near Pippins drains directly into an area which should be a pond (according to historic mapping), which is not the responsibility of Hampshire Highways. The area does require some vegetation and silt clearance works to be undertaken by the adjacent landowner to allow the highway drainage to function fully as it is believed that rain water would not drain into the old pond area because it is higher (even if vegetation was cleared) than the kerb stones. Therefore the rain water drain still should be regularly cleaned to remove silt that builds up. 
Currently the area is completely dry and not taking the highway drainage as it should.  The area outside Church Cottage has a ‘grip’ cut through the verge which is clear and unobstructed which should allow water to run off into the adjacent field. Unfortunately, due to the level of the adjoining land the flow of water is slower than we could wish for. Hampshire Highways have also passed this issue to the Flood and Water Management team to liaise with the landowner to ensure the current private ditch/drainage channel is maintained to allow the free flow of water. 
The culverts at the S bend had been dug out by a parishioner. Chairman to write and thank him and to also include in the meeting with the principal engineer.
It was noted that the increase of parked vehicles outside the new Conholt Row is causing damage to the verge. A kerb may help alleviate this. Chairman to also include the issue in meeting with HCC engineer.
Cllr Christy had produced a comprehensive report on radar SLRs. An approximate initial outlay of £2500 per unit plus the ongoing maintenance costs were felt to be too expensive so it was agreed not to pursue the matter further. 
A reply had been sent to TVBC rejecting their offer to site a bottle bank on the car park as it was felt to be unsafe.
Many stiles at the moment are difficult to use as they are very slippery. Cllr Watkins to compile a list of stiles that would benefit from being replaced with kissing gates and this will be sent to Gemma Clinch HCC to see how we might progress this initiative. 
8. Highways Update
The issue of mud on the road at Heath Plantation had been reported to HCC via the website. Also a large pothole on the road between the manor and the main road has been reported. The pavement that runs along the front of the school has seriously eroded and could cause injury. Photos to be taken and sent to Cllr K North. A finger post in Upton has been broken. Following recent heavy rain, it was noted that the culvert in Upton was full which led to a question of whether it has sufficient drainage holes in it. 

9. PFA update
Due to Covid no progress can reasonably be made at the moment in terms of identifying new play equipment. A chestnut tree at the end of the Burydene had been removed due to it having canker and the chestnut and walnut on the pond had had their crowns lifted.

10. Councillor Reports
Cllr Drury reported that the footpath sign on the path from Bulpitts Hill to Vernham Street has fallen down. To be reported to Gemma Clinch HCC. There is also no sign on footpath 21.
Cllr Butt had noticed an example of vegetation being fly tipped along Hungerford Lane.  Any such incidents should be reported to TVBC via Cllr North and they will be cleared.
Cllr Seymour noted that a number of scams have materialized purporting to be from the NHS regarding Covid vaccines/tests. The village NHW co-ordinator has made the village aware.
Cllr Palmer noted that the current ground water level in Upton is 4m lower than at this time last year when it registered 117m If the level rises to 121 -122m Upton will experience flooding issues. The rate of rise has also slowed down considerably. 
Cllr Doherty asked whether the salt bin by Church Cottage could be used by anyone and was assured that it could. All blue salt bins are maintained by HCC and they should be informed if more salt is needed. 
Chairman requested that the clerk draw attention to government guidelines on Covid via social media and also remind parishioners that a volunteer scheme kindly coordinated by Linda Butt is in place to help anyone in need with shopping, obtaining medical supplies etc.
Local business Ethels Pies will be setting up store outside The George Inn every Friday along with the fish man. All Covid guidelines will be adhered to.


11. Planning
No new applications had been received.

12. Finance
Balance in Lloyds account £26,960.25
To approve invoices and raise cheques:
Tangley PC SLR share £128.43
Toby Bunce Tree works £600
PFA Maintenance £1179.66
K Nightingale Clerk Q3 salary £569.07

Meeting finished 8.30 pm

Next meeting 8th March 2021. To be held in Millennium Hall if COVID regulations allow or via Zoom.




